BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 14th December 2011

Present:

	Councillor 
Margaret Talbot (Mayor)
	Councillor Ruth Groome

	
"
James Hakewill (Deputy Mayor)
	
"
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“
Linda Adams
	
"
Philip Hollobone

	
"
Duncan Bain
	
"
Ian Jelley

	
"
Maurice Bayes
	         "       Christopher Lamb

	
"
Steve Bellamy
	
"
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"
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"
Mary Malin

	
"
Michael Brown
	
"
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"
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Alan Mills

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
"
Cliff Moreton

	
"
Paul Corazzo
	
"
Russell Roberts

	
"
Mark Dearing
	
"
Jan Smith

	
"
June Derbyshire
	
"
David Soans

	
"
Maggie Don
	
"
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Scott Edwards
	
"
Jonathan West

	
"
Terry Freer
	
"
Alison Wiley

	
"
Michelle George
	
"
Derek Zanger

	
	

	
	


Prior to commencement of the meeting the Salvation Army Band and

Songsters entertained the Council with Christmas carols.

The Salvation Army Band was thanked for its very enjoyable performance.

11.C.52
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Manns and Watts.
11.C.53
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 28th September 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

11.C.54
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
11.C.55
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Mayor made the following announcements

Refreshments

Members and officers were invited to the Mayor’s Parlour for refreshments at the conclusion of the meeting.
Skittles Night 

A skittles night; featuring teams consisting of members and officers would take place on 11th January at Kettering Athletic Club from 7.00pm to 11.00 pm. Tickets would cost £5 and would include a drink and buffet.

Civic Reception  
A Civic Reception would take place on 3rd February and will be held in the Council Chamber. Councillors and their partners were welcome to attend. Members from the US Air Force and RAF Alconbury would be in attendance.  

Young Artists' Competition 
The competition; for artists aged under 7 to 16 would be held in conjunction with the Alfred East Gallery, with Colemans of Kettering providing the prizes.  Presentation of prizes would take place at the Art Gallery on Thursday 9th February, with judging taking place on the 6th February. 
11.C.56
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Leader of the Council congratulated Councillor Hollobone for his work in Parliament regarding the widening of the A14. It was noted this work would lead to both inward investment and quality employment opportunities for the people of the Borough. 

The Leader announced that supporting the people of Kettering was vital, and this was being achieved with a 0% Council Tax increase, retention of the third sector budget and no frontline cuts to services. 


The Leader then wished the compliments of the season to the Mayor, Councillors and officers. 

10.C.57
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

The Chief Executive extended his best wishes for Christmas and the New Year to members and officers.

The Chief Executive advised Council that the awarding of the Freedom of the Borough was his first association with such an honour in his local government career. 
10.C.58
DEPUTATIONS AND PETITIONS DEALING WITH PETITIONS: CAR PARKING CHARGES, KETTERING

Mr Phillip Mitchell attended the meeting and presented a petition containing 1,677 signatures on behalf of Market Street Traders and members of the public.


The petition called upon Kettering Borough Council to reverse its decision to increase the car parking charges in Kettering town centre. 


Mr Mitchell addressed Council on behalf of the petitioners under the provisions of the Council's Petition Scheme.

Cllr Wiley thanked Mr Mitchell for his attendance and presentation of the petition and advised him that a meeting would be set up in the new year with Market Street traders to further discuss the issues raised in the petition.
11.C.59
AMENDMENTS TO THE CONSTITUTION

A report was submitted which sought consideration and adoption of changes to the Constitution in respect of Standards related matters.
RESOLVED
that:

(i)  
the amendments to the Constitution as set out in Appendices B to E of the report be adopted; and
(ii)
the deletion of pages M1 to M33 of the Standards Committee Procedure Rules be adopted.
11.C.60
BRIBERY ACT 2010
A report was submitted which sought consideration and adoption of amendments to the Constitution to comply with the Bribery Act 2010.
RESOLVED
that:

(i)
the introduction of the Bribery Act and the actions required be noted;

(ii)
the changes to the Gifts and Hospitality Policy as set out in Appendix A be adopted; and
(iii)
the changes to the Staff Code of Conduct as set out in Appendix B be adopted.

11.C.61
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY AND PRUDENTIAL INDICATORS
A report was submitted to seek Council approval for amendments to the Prudential and Treasury Indicators which would enable the Council to borrow funds for the HRA (Housing Revenue Account) Self Financing. Although essentially a technical issue, changes to the Prudential and Treasury Indicators needed to be reported and approved by Council in accordance with statutory requirements
RESOLVED
that the amended Operational Limits and Authorised Boundary for 2011/12 to enable the HRA Self Financing debt settlement payment to be enacted be approved.
11.C.62
ANIMAL WELFARE
It was proposed by Councillor Paul Corazzo and seconded by Councillor David Bishop:-

"That this Council will use all the powers at its disposal to encourage the highest standards of animal welfare in our Borough."

Mrs Louise Goody addressed the Council under the Right to Speak policy and gave an account of a particularly upsetting experience when her dog had been attacked by another.

Councillor Corazzo stated that he believed a Charter for Animal Welfare could be adopted by the Council at minimal cost in response to an increasing problem in the Borough.  Work could be carried out in partnership with others, particularly in relation to stray and dangerous dogs.

Councillor Corazzo also stated that a review could also embrace issues such as the loss of hedgerow and habitats in areas such as the A14 and the proposed lorry park at Orton.  Additionally, The Charter could address chipping of pets, identification of pets killed on the roads and protocols on management of dog attacks and stray dogs.  He suggested that a review of animal welfare could be carried out by the Research and Development Committee.
Councillor Bullock proposed an amendment to the motion as follows, which was seconded by Councillor Bayes.

"This Council will continue to support the high standards of animal welfare in our Borough."
The amendment was carried unanimously and it was therefore

RESOLVED
that this Council will continue to support the high standards of animal welfare in our Borough.
(Councillor Adams declared a personal interest

in the following item)

11.C.63
COMMITMENT TO IMPROVEMENT OF TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT PROSPECTS FOR ALL YOUNG PEOPLE
It was proposed by Councillor Roberts and seconded by Councillor Malin:-

"That this Council recognises the good work that has and is being done to support young people's progress from education to work.  The continuing challenge of ensuring that more young people access apprenticeships and the workplace can only be tackled in partnership with schools, colleges, employers and other public sector partners.  The support of the Local Strategic Partnership, the Northamptonshire Leadership Group and central government to make a positive difference is one we should capitalise on; this Council is committed to developing effective ways of improving the training and employment prospects for all young people and will work to bring partners together to do just that, starting with a conference in the near future."

It was proposed as an Amendment by Councillor West and seconded by Councillor Corazzo, that:-
This Council recognises the good work that has and is being done to support young people's progress from education to work, such as the Future Jobs Fund which has now been axed by George Osborne.  The continuing challenge of ensuring that more of the 1.02 million 16-24 year olds out of work access apprenticeships and the workplace can only be tackled in partnership with schools, colleges, employers and other public sector partners.  The support of the Local Strategic Partnership, the Northamptonshire Leadership Group and central government to make a positive difference is one we should capitalise on; this Council is committed to developing effective ways of improving the training and employment prospects for all young people and will work to bring partners together to do just that, starting with a conference in the near future.

Councillor Adams advised Council of problems that were being experienced by young people in the Borough.

Councillor Hollobone outlined statistics in relation to youth unemployment and referred to the Council's Jobs Summit that had been held in Kettering to address these issues locally.  


Members welcomed the proposal to hold a further event in the near future.

(Voting on the amendment: For 7; Against 24; Not Voting: 1)

The amendment therefore fell.

RESOLVED
that this Council recognises the good work that has and is being done to support young people's progress from education to work.  The continuing challenge of ensuring that more young people access apprenticeships and the workplace can only be tackled in partnership with schools, colleges, employers and other public sector partners.  The support of the Local Strategic Partnership, the Northamptonshire Leadership Group and central government to make a positive difference is one we should capitalise on; this Council is committed to developing effective ways of improving the training and employment prospects for all young people and will work to bring partners together to do just that, starting with a conference in the near future.
(Voting: For 24; Against 0; Not Voting 8)

11.C.64
HOME SWAP DIRECT
It was proposed by Councillor Zanger and seconded by Councillor Jelley:-
"That this Council welcomes the latest government initiative called "Home Swap Direct" which will give tenants the opportunity to move anywhere within the United Kingdom whether it is to be closer to a new job, their family or indeed to a property more suited to their needs.  In addition, £1 million has been provided for projects and Kettering Borough Council has been chosen to pilot the scheme, exploring whether greater mobility can reduce health and social care costs, investigating the types of support – such as helplines and dedicated staff – which can best help tenants through the process of moving, including mutual exchange and transfers."
Councillor West spoke in favour of the motion and welcomed the pilot scheme.
RESOLVED
that this Council welcomes the latest government initiative called "Home Swap Direct" which will give tenants the opportunity to move anywhere within the United Kingdom whether it is to be closer to a new job, their family or indeed to a property more suited to their needs.  In addition, £1 million has been provided for projects and Kettering Borough Council has been chosen to pilot the scheme, exploring whether greater mobility can reduce health and social care costs, investigating the types of support – such as helplines and dedicated staff – which can best help tenants through the process of moving, including mutual exchange and transfers.

(The motion was unanimously agreed)

11.C.65
THEFT OF COUNCIL PROPERTY
Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for the Environment the following question:-

“What measures are the council taking to prevent metal theft of council property particularly from the Alfred East Art Gallery roof?”
The Portfolio Holder for the Environment responded as follows:-

“Through the use of lead substitute and signage/forensic coding of valuable metals/lead on Art Gallery roof replaced by tiles/use of Kettering Borough CCTV/patrols by Safer Community Teams.”

11.C.66
A14
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth the following question:-
“When is the A14 widening project between 7 and 9 likely to take place?”



The Portfolio Holder for Planning responded as follows:-
"The government have published the spending profile for the widening work, which shows: £55 m in 2012/13, £45m in 2013/14 and £75m in 2014/15.
11.C.67
AFFORDABLE HOUSING
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-

“What is this Council doing to deliver affordable homes in our rural communities?”
The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-

"During 2011, we have conducted three village housing needs surveys in partnership with parish councils (Geddington, Stoke Albany and Wilbarston) and have a fourth underway for Rushton.  These surveys have indicated a housing need in all these villages, and as a result, we are continuing to work with the parish councils to identify suitable sites to develop affordable homes in their villages."

Councillor Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder if affordable housing targets would be axed under new Planning legislation.  The Portfolio Holder said that he would ensure Councillor Corazzo received this information.
11.C.68
MEDIA RELEASES
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Communications & Rural the following question:-

“How many media releases has the council published this year?”

The Portfolio Holder for Communications & Rural responded as follows:-
“The Council has issued 142 press releases so far in 2011 (to 13/12/11).”

11.C.69
LEISURE CARD
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Community & Culture the following question:-

“Please list any recent price increases for leisure card holders using Expressions Gym at Kettering Swimming Pool in both cash values and percentage increase”

The Portfolio Holder for Community & Culture responded as follows:-

“This information can be obtained from Parkwood Leisure.”

11.C.70
6 STATION ROAD
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration the following question:-

“How much rental income could have been achieved on asset at 6 Station Road since its closure in 2005, if it had been re-let until the present day?”
The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration responded as follows:-

“This is a hypothetical question.”
11.C.71
RT HON DAVID CAMERON MP – MEETING WITH LEADER

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Leader the following question:- 

“The Leader of the Council recently had a meeting with the Rt Hon David Cameron MP. What specific issues relating to the Borough of Kettering were discussed in this meeting?”
The Leader responded as follows:-

"I raised with the Prime Minister the excellent track record Kettering has in developing economic activity – for example, increasing our business base at twice the national average.  I urged him to support the widening of the A14 as part of the Autumn Statement.  Additionally, I know that our MP raised this issue directly with the Chancellor and our Officers have been lobbying officials – it seems we have been successful.
11.C.72
RT HON DAVID CAMERON MP – MEETING WITH COUNCILLOR BULLOCK
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Communications & Rural the following question:-

“Cllr Bullock told the local newspaper that he has a direct line to David Cameron after meeting him at Conservative party conference this year. What specific issues has he discussed with the prime minister about the Borough of Kettering since establishing this link?”
The Portfolio Holder for Communications & Rural responded as follows:-

"I raised with the Prime Minister the case for the widening of the A14 and had subsequent conversations with 10 Downing Street about this.  Additionally, I know that our MP raised this issue directly with the Chancellor and our Officers have been lobbying officials – it seems we have been successful."

Cllr Corazzo asked a supplementary question as follows:-

"Will the Portfolio Holder speak to the Prime Minister and get back around the table to tackle the European Union question?"

The Portfolio holder responded that the MP would congratulate the Prime Minister for what he had done in standing up for British interests.
11.C.73
WINTER GRITTING

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for the Environment the following question:-

“Which of the following pathways will be gritted by Council staff if there are wintry conditions in the months ahead?

Orchard Crescent

Almond Road

Laburnum Crescent

Stamford Road     

Weekley Glebe Road 

Avondale Road

Centre Parade

Bath Road

Hilda Place

Margaret Road

Edith Road

Kathleen Drive

Elizabeth Road

Grange Place Shops”

The Portfolio Holder for the Environment responded as follows:-

“With the exception of our sheltered housing schemes, the responsibility lies with Northamptonshire County Council. Dialogue continues with NCC on this issue.”
11.C.74 
HAWTHORNS LEISURE CENTRE
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Community and Culture the following question:-

“When will the Hawthorns Leisure Centre close?”
The Portfolio Holder for Community & Culture responded as follows:-

“When the new leisure centre opens.”

11.C.75
UNITED NATIONS YEAR OF CO-OPERATION – 2012
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Communications & Rural the following question:-

“2012 is the United Nations International Year of Co-operatives. Seeing as the Localism Act is keen on mutuals delivering public services, what will the Council be doing to celebrate this event?”
The Portfolio Holder for Communications & Rural responded as follows:-

“There are no plans to celebrate this event.”

11.C.76
EXECUTIVE MODEL

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Leader the following question:-


“Will the leader of the Council guarantee the continuation of the Executive model of council leadership despite the Localism Act offering a return to committee system at the expense of council taxpayers?”

The Leader responded as follows:-

“This is a matter for Council since it is a constitutional matter.”
11.C.77
UNIVERSAL CREDIT
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-

“Despite the government’s insistence that the 2013 Universal Credit will be “digital by default”, what help will our Council be offering to those who are unable to sign up electronically to receive their benefit payments?”
The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-

"Discussions about the implementation of universal credit are taking place at a national level."

Councillor Corazzo asked a supplementary question as follows:-


Would tenants registering at central government level have access at a local level through the Keyways electronic portal?"

The Portfolio Holder for Housing assured Councillor Corazzo that he would let him have an answer within the next two days.

11.C.78
GOVERNMENT FUNDING

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Finance the following question:-


“How much more central government funding will KBC lose as a result of the Chancellor’s Autumn Statement?”

The Portfolio Holder for Finance responded as follows:-

“The Autumn Statement does not determine individual allocations.”
11.C.79
COUNCIL HOUSE RENTAL INCOME

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Finance the following question:-


“Please express the amount of council tenants’ rent that is paid over to central government as a percentage of the total collected for the years 2008-09, 2009-10, 2010-11, 2011-12?”


The Portfolio Holder for Finance responded as follows:-

"The proportion of rental income from council tenants which was paid to the Government as negative housing subsidy was:-

2008/09
25.91%

2009/10
27.99%


2010/11
30.16%

2011/12
34.42%
11.C.80
ECOLOGY & BIODIVERSITY

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth the following question:-


“Does the council's planning department employ any staff with specialist ecological and biodiversity experience?”

The Portfolio Holder for Planning & Growth responded as follows:-


“Officers in Development Services have a broad range of knowledge and skills that enables them to deal with the wide variety of planning related issues that arise. Where more specialist knowledge is needed to deal with complex issues, then additional support is obtained.”
11.C.81
CAR PARKING – KETTERING TOWN CENTRE

Councillor Ruth Groom asked the Leader the following question:-

“Is the Leader of the Council aware that parking in Kettering for a one or two hour shopping expedition is already considerably more expensive than in Peterborough or Northampton, both of which offer a wider range of shops and restaurants?

How will making Kettering even more expensive help the town centre to prosper?”


The Leader responded as follows:-


"This statement is not factually accurate.  We have free on-street parking throughout the town and free parking during the evenings and on Sundays.  We also have pop and shop spaces and a commitment to keep these under review."


Kettering Borough Council has only 25% of the total public car parking in the town, so we are not in a monopoly situation and people can choose where they park.


Councillor Groome asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"Will the Cabinet be taking on board the Mary Portas report? There has been a lot of work done on Kettering Town Centre but there is still more to do."


The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration stated that the Executive Committee would shortly be reviewing the Pop and Shop car parking spaces.
(The meeting started at 7.40 pm and ended at 9:20 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Mayor

AI


(Council No. 6)

14.12.11


